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Choices: Our lives are so often about choices.  Some choices are easy and without major effect 
on our lives: what shall I have for breakfast this morning?  What shall I wear today?  Chicken or 
beef?  Paper or plastic?  Debit or credit?  Simple choices.  Some choices are more difficult and 
have more impact: where will I go to college?  Which house should we buy?  Should we get 
married?  Who should I trust?  Hard choices, sometimes, that can set the course for a significant 
part of our lives. 
 
Our literature and our art are full of examples of the importance of choices.  As I was thinking 
about this passage this week, my mind was flooded with images from films and television shows 
about choosing.  A favorite film of ours from back in the Eighties is “Indiana Jones and the Last 
Crusade,” a wonderful romp of an adventure movie pairing Harrison Ford in the title role with 
Sean Connery as his father.  Late in the movie, the villain has shot the elder Dr. Jones to force 
Indy to lead him to the hiding place of the legendary Holy Grail, the cup used by Jesus at the 
Last Supper.  Once they find the Grail cave, they are confronted by an ancient Crusader knight 
who has guarded the place for centuries and tells them that they must choose the right cup among 
hundreds.  “You must choose,” he says, “but choose wisely, for as the real grail brings eternal 
life, the false grail brings death.”  The bad guy immediately chooses a glittering gold cup, 
studded with jewels, because to him it looks like “the cup of a king.”  He drinks and dies fairly 
horrifically, earning the movie its PG-13 rating.  “He choose… poorly,” says the old knight, 
sadly.  Indy, desperate to save his badly wounded father, chooses a simple wooden cup.  “The 
cup of a Galilean carpenter,” he says.  He pours the water onto his father’s wound and the older 
man is healed.  “You have chosen… wisely,” says the knight. 
 
In 1999, another film portraying a choice became the metaphor, it seems, for an entire 
generation.  Was there any more striking image in “The Matrix,” a film built of striking images, 
than the scene of Laurence Fishburne as Morpheus offering Keanu Reeves as Neo the choice 
between the blue pill and the red?  “This is your last chance. After this, there is no turning back. 
You take the blue pill – the story ends, you wake up in your bed and believe whatever you want 
to believe. You take the red pill – you stay in Wonderland, and I show you how deep the rabbit 
hole goes. Remember, all I'm offering is the truth – nothing more.”  And more recently still, 
there was the “Doctor Who” episode in 2008 entitled “Turn Left,” in which the fate of the 
Doctor, the Earth, indeed the whole universe pivoted on whether Donna Noble, the “temp from 
Chiswick,” turned her car to the right or to the left at an intersection one morning. 
 
Our Scripture this morning is about choices.  It comes from the book of Deuteronomy, Greek for 
“Second Law.”  This fifth book of the Torah is a sort of summation of the Law laid out in 
Exodus, Leviticus, and Numbers and as such not really a barrel of laughs.  You’re not likely to 
hear many sermons from it, at least not from me.  But this is a key passage because it was not 
only important for the wandering Israelites of Moses’ time to hear, it has also been important for 
women and men over the centuries who were trying to make the hard choice about whether or 
not to follow the God that Moses taught about, the God of Abraham and Sarah, the God of Isaiah 
and Jeremiah, the one whom Jesus called “Abba,” Father.  It’s a significant passage for us 
because we still have to make choices every day and the significant ones can lead us to life or 
death, blessings or curses.  This passage encourages us to “choose life,” not in the clichéd 
bumper-sticker way, but in the deep way that connects with love to our Loving Creator, to our 
fellow humans, and to all of God’s beautiful creation. 
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Let’s begin by setting the context of this passage.  Deuteronomy 29 and 30 are set near the end of 
Moses’ life.  He has led the Israelites out of captivity in Egypt and during their desert wandering 
for forty years.  As they wait on the east side of the Jordan in the land of Moab for God’s 
permission to cross into Canaan, Moses brings them together for a reminder of their history and a 
renewal of their covenant with God.  He tells them that God is faithful to the covenant and that 
the choice is theirs as to whether they will be faithful, too.  Of course, Moses understands full 
well who he is speaking to – a rebellious and stiff-necked people.  He remembers how they 
lamented after “the flesh pots” of Egypt, how even a known life of slavery seemed preferable to 
them rather than the unknown of the desert under God’s leading.  He remembers how they 
murmured and complained at every turn; how quickly in his absence they reverted to 
worshipping the idol of the golden calf; how their continued disobedience and lack of faith 
brought them that forty years of wandering when they could have been already established in the 
land of milk and honey.  They can be a faithless, feckless bunch and Moses knows it all too well. 
 
And so, he reminds them that the choice is theirs.  They can follow God, love the Lord with all 
their hearts and minds and souls and strength and keep God’s commandments.  If they do, they 
will be blessed with a fertile land and the peace to cultivate it and to raise their children.  If they 
turn away from God and live as their neighbors do, then their neighbors will overwhelm them 
and they will find themselves once again slaves to a foreign culture, scattered as exiles.  Even 
then, Moses tells them, God will remain faithful.  Even if they turn away from God, they can still 
turn back.  We could easily frame these choices and their consequences in more naturalistic 
ways.  It is not necessary to envision divine reward or punishment in terms of supernatural 
intervention.  It should be quite plain to us that life lived in a society where all members are 
committed to the path of kindness to others and care for the Earth is going to be far superior to 
life in a society where the soil is over farmed, basic nutritional safety is ignored and the rights of 
others are trampled.  If we take a broad overview of the Law of Moses, we can quickly realize 
that it is a thoughtful, respectful approach to life.  It does have elements which set its adherents 
apart from their neighbors and, as such, allowed them to retain their group identity in a new and 
potentially hostile environment.  Being followers of the Law, when they remembered to do so, 
allowed the Children of Israel to keep their family ties.  And always, they could count on the 
love of God. 
 
As we know, Moses was quite right to foresee the Israelites’ need for repeated forgiveness on 
God’s part.  The Children of Israel proved just as difficult to lead for Joshua as they had for 
Moses.  Almost from the first, there were those who ignored the requirements of God.  Again 
and again, the people balked at doing what should be done.  Once Joshua was gone, the repeated 
refrain in the book of Judges is: “Then the Israelites did what was evil in the sight of the Lord… 
all the people did what was right in their own eyes.”  The people decided that they were unable 
to survive under the rule of God and God’s appointed leaders and so they begged for kings, who 
brought them to their greatest prosperity and led them into their destruction and exile.  But God 
brought back the remnant from Babylon and we celebrate in the person of Christ Jesus the 
fulfillment of the promise that God gave Abraham, that his offspring would bless all the families 
of the earth. 
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In many ways, our problem is the same as that of the Israelites after Moses.  We do not know 
how to choose life.  Despite what are often the very best intentions, we choose the things that 
look like life but are not life at all.  The Israelites chose false gods, idols of fertility and 
prosperity.  They put their trust in kings and armies, only to find they could not compete against 
the larger, better armed nations.  They put their faith in their solemn rituals, mandated by that 
same Moses, but as the prophets warned them, ritual without justice is as meaningless as the 
repeated cry, “The temple of the Lord, the temple of the Lord, the temple of the Lord!”  Neither 
impresses God. 
 
In fact, the things that look like life to our culture so often lead to spiritual death, while the things 
that our culture despises can lead to life.  Giving up possessions, for example, looks like death to 
our culture but it is one of the things Jesus suggested.  To have more and more and more is our 
culture’s definition of life.  As I walk around our city, I see many large and lovely houses, most 
of them with two-car garages.  But I rarely see cars inside those garages.  Usually they are in the 
driveway or on the street.  Why?  Because the garages have become repositories for excess 
possessions – things that are not needed for daily life but which their owners cannot bear to let 
go, things for which there is no room in the house.  More and more, I even see PODS – Portable 
On-Demand Storage – small cargo containers parked in yards and driveways because not even 
the garages can hold all the household’s excess possessions.  Is it life to be so captive to one’s 
possessions that one cannot house them all?  Is this the modern equivalent of tearing down one’s 
barns to build bigger ones, as the foolish rich man did in Jesus’ parable? 
 
On the other hand, a life of self-giving looks like death to the world yet proves to be the key to 
fulfilled life to those who experience it.  I was reminded this week of an article I read some time 
ago.  It concerned Focolare, a Catholic lay movement which calls for communal living, service 
to the community and interfaith outreach.  Single members live together, in celibacy, in single-
sex communities.  The article spoke of the fulfillment they find in their communal living and in 
their jobs and community work.  They have made a hard choice, choosing to leave behind what 
most would see as necessary for modern life – dating, possessions – but they have found a 
greater good.  Sometimes, the choice is made harder by those who love them.  One member 
reported, “My brother said, ‘You're abandoning your family.’”  After seeing the difference it 
made in his life, though, his family now supports his decision. 
 
I also read again this week a story about a recruiter for Teach for America.  Former Duke 
University chaplain William Willimon told the story this way:  “This recruiter from Teach for 
America looked out on a crowd of Duke students. She began by saying, “I don’t really know 
why I am here tonight. I can tell just by looking at you that you are probably uninterested in what 
I have to say. This is one of the best universities in America. You are all successful. That is why 
you are here, to become an even greater success on Madison Avenue, or Wall Street, or in Law 
School. And here I stand, trying to recruit some people for the most difficult job you will ever 
have in your life. I’m out looking for people who want to go into a burned out classroom in 
Watts and teach Biology. I’m looking for somebody to go into a little one-room school house in 
West Virginia and teach kids from six years to thirteen years old how to read. We had three 
teachers killed last year in their classrooms! And I can tell, just by looking at you, that none of 
you want to throw away your lives on anything like that. On the other hand, if by chance there is 
somebody here who may be interested, I’ve got these brochures and I am going to leave them 
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down here and will be glad to speak to anybody who is interested. The meeting is over.”  With 
that,” Willimon writes, “all of the students jumped up, rushed into the aisles, rushed down to the 
front, starting fighting over her pamphlets, just dying to apply for Teach America.”  Those 
students were choosing the death of their almost-certain early success in business to serve those 
whom Jesus called “the least of these.”  They might not have been carrying what some Christians 
would understand as “The Good News” but they were certainly ready to help set the oppressed at 
liberty through better education and hope for the future.  Their families may have been 
disappointed in their choice but through their willingness to serve, they were inviting today’s 
equivalent of “the poor, the crippled, the blind, and the lame” to the table of society’s banquet.  I 
think Jesus would recognize their spirit and approve.  Sometimes the hard choice is the best 
choice. 
 
When I think of hard choices, I also think of a speech that President Kennedy gave in 1962, in 
the stadium of what was to become my alma mater, Rice University.  The stadium then seated 
70,000 on a campus of only 2,700 undergrads.  It was the recent relic of seasons when the Rice 
football team had been on a more equal footing with the relatively small state schools of the 
Southwest Conference and had actually won championships against the likes of Texas, Texas 
A&M, Texas Tech, and Arkansas before they grew into the numbers and budgets that outstripped 
the Owls.  JFK had this to say about hard choices, specifically the quest to reach the moon by the 
end of the decade: “But why, some say, the moon? Why choose this as our goal? And they may 
well ask why climb the highest mountain? Why, 35 years ago, fly the Atlantic? Why does Rice 
play Texas?   We choose to go to the moon. We choose to go to the moon in this decade and do 
the other things, not because they are easy, but because they are hard, because that goal will 
serve to organize and measure the best of our energies and skills, because that challenge is one 
that we are willing to accept, one we are unwilling to postpone, and one which we intend to win, 
and the others, too.” 
 
My sisters and my brothers, let us make no mistake: the choice to obey God, to follow Jesus into 
life, can be a hard one.  The Gospel passage for this morning is a further part of the Sermon on 
the Mount, the opening Beatitudes of which I spoke about two weeks ago.  Today’s passage 
contains these difficult teachings: “You have heard that it was said to those of ancient times, 
‘You shall not murder’; and ‘whoever murders shall be liable to judgment.’ But I say to you that 
if you are angry with a brother or sister, you will be liable to judgment; and if you insult a 
brother or sister, you will be liable to the council; and if you say, ‘You fool,’ you will be liable to 
the hell of fire…  You have heard that it was said, ‘You shall not commit adultery.’ But I say to 
you that everyone who looks at a woman with lust has already committed adultery with her in his 
heart…  Again, you have heard that it was said to those of ancient times, ‘You shall not swear 
falsely, but carry out the vows you have made to the Lord.’ But I say to you, ‘Do not swear at 
all…’”  Jesus in many ways set a higher bar for how to live than did the Pharisees.  But his 
emphasis was always on love and his Good News was of the love and forgiveness of God. 
 
We must continue to carry that Good News of love and forgiveness out into the world that needs 
it.  And then we must encourage those who have failed in making good choices, hard choices, to 
try again.  We must encourage each other, for we fail just as often as anyone, to try again.  That’s 
what the love and forgiveness frees us to do.  We shouldn’t be shy about the idea that living in 
the Jesus Way is hard work.  People aren’t afraid of hard work for the right reasons.  In fact, 
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people want to be challenged to do the hard things.  That’s what President Kennedy knew when 
he made that speech at Rice.  That’s what Will Willimon’s story about Teach for America and 
the Duke students was about.  The Barna Group, a sociological survey organization that focuses 
on questions of religion in American life, recently published a study on “Six Reasons Why 
Young Christians Leave Church.”  Reason #2 was the version of Christianity they were getting at 
church was too shallow; it wasn’t challenging them enough.  “One-third said “church is boring.” 
One-quarter of these young adults said that “faith is not relevant to my career or interests” or that 
“the Bible is not taught clearly or often enough.” Sadly, one-fifth of these young adults who 
attended a church as a teenager said that “God seems missing from my experience of church.””  
Elizabeth Corrie of the Youth Theological Initiative at Emory University in Georgia recently 
published these findings: “There appears to be no shortage of teenagers who want to be inspired 
and make the world better. But the version of Christianity some are taught doesn’t inspire them 
“to change anything that’s broken in the world.” Teens want to be challenged; they want their 
tough questions taken on. “We think that they want cake, but they actually want steak and 
potatoes, and we keep giving them cake,” Churches, not just parents, share some of the blame for 
teens’ religious apathy. “…The gospel of niceness can’t teach teens how to confront tragedy. It 
can’t bear the weight of deeper questions: Why are my parents getting a divorce? Why did my 
best friend commit suicide? Why, in this economy, can’t I get the good job I was promised if I 
was a good kid?””  Our young people want to be challenged.  They want a faith and a church that 
challenges them.  I think that all of us, ultimately, are ready for a faith that challenges us.  We are 
ready for hard choices. 
 
Choices, hard choices.  The wooden cup instead of the gold.  The red pill instead of the blue.  
The road less travelled by.  The way of life that looks like foolishness or death to many of those 
around us.  The way of self-giving.  The way of kindness.  The way that sets the future before 
present gratification.  Our way as followers of Jesus, the One who fulfilled the Law of Moses, is 
a way that is strait and narrow.  It is not always easy.  In fact, it is often hard.  But the hard 
choices we make are choices for life, for ourselves, for those who look to us for guidance, and 
for the world given into our stewardship.  Let us have the courage to make those hard choices as 
the children of God.  Amen. 


